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Minutes of a meeting of the 
Licensing & Gambling Acts Casework Sub-Committee
on Tuesday 4 March 2025 
Committee members present:
	 Councillor Lygo
	Councillor Ottino

	Councillor Muddiman
	


Officers present for all or part of the meeting: 
Alison Daly, Team Leader Lawyer

Richard Masters, Senior Licensing Compliance Officer

Hannah Carmody-Brown, Committee and Member Services Officer

Emma Thompson, Senior Licensing Compliance Officer

Tanaka Merralls, Trainee Solicitor

Edward Davis, Environmental Health Officer

Richard Kuziara, Principal Lead Officer

Alex Bloomfield, Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer  
<AI1>

27. Election of Chair for the hearings 
Councillor Ottino proposed Councillor Lygo as Chair for the meeting; Councillor Muddiman seconded.

Councillor Lygo was elected as the Chair.  

</AI1>

<AI2>

28. Apologies for Absence 

None.
</AI2>

<AI3>

29. Declarations of Interest 

Councillor Muddiman stated that the Uni Food and Wine shop is situated within her ward (Osney & St Thomas).

</AI3>

<AI4>

30. Procedure for the hearing 

The Sub-Committee noted the relevant procedure for the hearings.

 

</AI4>

<AI5>

31. McDonald’s Restaurants Limited – Application for a New Premises Licence 

All attendees present in relation to items 6 and 7 left the meeting. 

  

The Chair invited the Sub-Committee, officers, and applicants to introduce themselves. 

Alex Bloomfield, Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer, joined the meeting. 
  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (RM) presented the report, notifying members that the Licensing Sub-Committee Hearing is convened to determine an application submitted by McDonald’s Restaurants Limited for a New Premises Licence for McDonalds, 44-46 Cornmarket Street, Oxford. The Sub-Committee heard that the applicant seeks to provide late night refreshment from 11pm until midnight daily, as detailed in Appendix 1. A representation from Thames Valley Police is enclosed within appendix 2 and it was explained that liaison between the police and applicant occurred during the consultation period to address concerns raised, however as no final agreement was reached and an objection was submitted. The Sub-Committee were directed to appendix 3 containing a map detailing the applicant’s premises and the surrounding area.  

  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (RM) reminded the Sub-Committee of its responsibilities under the Licensing Act 2003, noting that: 

· Any decision taken by the Sub-Committee must be necessary and proportionate to the objectives being pursued. 

· When making any decision under the Licensing Act 2003, members have a duty to act with a view to promoting the licensing objectives. 

· When considering any representations, only those issues relating to the four licensing objectives should be considered and appropriate weight given to the importance and relevance of each representation. 

· In making its decision, the Sub-Committee must also have regard to the Home Office statutory guidance issued under section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003 and the Council’s own Statement of Licensing Policy which are enclosed within the report.  

  

The Sub-Committee were informed that they must make one of the following decisions which they consider to be appropriate for the promotion of the licensing objectives: 

· To grant the licence in accordance with the application. 

· To modify the conditions of the operating schedule by altering, omitting, or adding to them. 

· To reject the application. 

  

Finally, the Sub-Committee were reminded that the applicant or persons making representations have the right of appeal against the decision made.  

  

The Chair invited the applicant to make any representations to the Sub-Committee.   

  

The applicant was represented by Leo Charalambides, a Barrister, and Mark Brent, the National Licensing Officer for McDonalds.  

  

Mr. Charalambides referred the Sub-Committee to pages 40 and 41 of the report, noting conditions which had been discussed between McDonalds and the police in regards the premises application. As a result, the Sub-Committee were informed that the applicant was willing to accept the proposed police conditions and noted that they had not been able to agree this via email ahead of the necessary deadlines. Mr. Charalambides assured that all five conditions were now agreed by the applicant.  

  

The Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer welcomed Mr. Charalambide’s representation and offered to provide more clarification to the Sub-Committee on the points which had been dropped from the initial proposed conditions. The Chair did not request further clarification.

  

The Legal Adviser sought to clarify whether Thames Valley Police were therefore withdrawing their objections; this was confirmed.  

  

Mr. Charalambides, Mr. Brent, the Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer, and both Senior Licensing Compliance Officers left the meeting to allow the Sub-Committee to reach a decision. 

  

The Sub-Committee considered: 

· That no outstanding objections to the application remained. 

· The existing saturation policy but agreed that the operating schedule proposed by the applicant would be sufficient for dealing with any additional impact should any arise.
 

Mr. Charalambides, Mr. Brent, the Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer, and both Senior Licensing Compliance Officers rejoined the meeting. 
  

The Chair delivered Sub-Committee’s decision. 

The Sub-Committee resolved to: 

· Grant the licence. 

Mr. Charalambides and Mr. Brent thanked the Sub-Committee.

  

Mr. Charalambides and Mr. Brent left the meeting. 

  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (RM) left the meeting. 

  

</AI5>

<AI6>

32. Six Star Events (Totally 90’s Festival) – Application for a New Premises Licence 

The applicants joined the meeting.  

  

The Chair invited the Sub-Committee members, officers, and applicants to introduce themselves.  

  

The applicants introduced themselves as, Wayne David King, Site Manager, Ryan Withers, Premises Supervisor, Jemma Hone, Local Entertainer and Director of the company, and Sarah Ward, Event Manager. 

  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (ET) noted apologies for Edward Davis, Environmental Health Officer.  

  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (ET) presented the report, notifying members that the Licensing Sub-Committee Hearing is convened to determine an application submitted by Six Star Events for the grant of a Premises Licence in respect of Totally 90’s Festival, Cutteslowe Park, Oxford. The details of the application were summarised as the following licensable activities and times: 

· Live Music (outdoors): Saturday 14:00 hours to 22:30 hours.

· Recorded Music (outdoors): Saturday 13:00 hours to 22:00 hours. 

· Retail Sale of Alcohol (on sales only): Saturday 13:00 hours to 22:30 hours.

  

The Sub-Committee also heard that the premises licence would be for the festival to be held annually on the last Saturday of May or first Saturday of June and that the 2025 event would be held on Saturday 25th May 2025. Relevant details of the application are enclosed in appendix 1 and a noise risk assessment is enclosed in appendix 2 of the report.

  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (ET) informed the Sub-Committee that Thames Valley Police and Environmental Health have agreed conditions with the applicant which will be attached to the premises licence, if granted, and details of these are enclosed in appendix 3 and 4. The Sub-Committee also understood that 6 representations were received in relation to crime and disorder, public nuisance, and public safety which are enclosed in appendix 5. A relevant map is enclosed in appendix 6.

  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (ET) reminded the Sub-Committee of its responsibilities under the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 and the Human Rights Act, noting that: 

· The Sub-Committee must consider the fair balance between the interests of the applicant and the rights of local residents; any decision taken by the Sub-Committee must be necessary and proportionate to the objectives being pursued.  

· That under the Licensing Act 2003, members have a duty to act with a view to promoting the licensing objectives. 

· That when considering any representations, only those issues relating to the four licensing objectives should be considered and appropriate weight given to the importance and relevance of each representation. 

· In making its decision, the Sub-Committee must also have regard to the Home Office statutory guidance issued under section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003 and the Council’s own Statement of Licensing Policy which are enclosed within the report.  

  

The Sub-Committee were also reminded that they must make one of the following decisions which they consider to be appropriate for the promotion of the licensing objectives: 

· To grant the licence in accordance with the application. 

· To modify the conditions of the operating schedule by altering, omitting or adding to them. 

· To exclude or restrict from the scope of the licence any of the licensable activities to which the application relates. 

· To reject the whole of the application. 

  

The Sub-Committee understood that it may also grant the licence subject to different conditions for different parts of the premises or the different licensable activities. 

  

Finally, the Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (ET) reminded the Sub-Committee that the applicant or persons making representations have the right of appeal against the decision made.  

  

The Chair invited the applicant to make representations.  

  

Ms. Ward thanked the Sub-Committee and summarised her extensive experience within the festival industry. In relation to the application, the Sub-Committee heard that every effort is being taken to utilise a top security team, ensure site visits are conducted to assess crowd dispersal and traffic management, and liaise with Environmental Health officers.   

  

Ms. Ward also detailed the following information for the Sub-Committee: 

· Sound monitoring equipment would be used to monitor bass levels during the event to enable immediate action, should levels exceed agreed thresholds. This includes three sensitive receptor sites at the start of each act.  

· In regards alcohol management, Ms. Ward noted trust in the Head of Security who holds over 40 years’ experience in his role, runs his own pub, and is a Parish Councillor.  

· They have worked with the local community to manage parking issues and traffic flow plans. No parking will be offered to event-goers, and this will be made clear through advertising and ticket information. Instead, the local Park & Ride facilities will be recommended.   

· They have worked with the local Park Run manager to ensure regular events are still facilitated and access is not limited. Marshalls will be present to support this. 

· In regards night safety and lighting, marshals will be present to steer people into the right areas at the right times. 

· In regards noise, the stage has been positioned facing downhill and away from houses to ensure least impact on local residents. Environmental Health have raised no objections to this.  

· They have liaised with the local football club who have been welcoming and offered their facilities to the event organisers. In return, the applicants have offered to support the club in raising money for charity by donating event tickets for a raffle.  

· Local charities have been invited to the festival.  

Ms. Ward clarified to the Sub-Committee that the festival is aimed at families, and not young persons, as communicated in their advertising.  

  

The Chair thanked Ms. Ward for the detail within her representation. 

  

The Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer commented that the police have no objections and noted that all relevant conditions have been approved.  

  

The Chair raised a general concern about crime and disorder but recognised the measures that are being planned to mitigate this. He asked whether the stewards are familiar with the local area to which Ms. Ward explained that the manager of the stewards works at the local football stadiums and is familiar with the area. She provided additional information regarding waste disposal plans, detailing how litter pickers would tidy up throughout the day and simultaneously act as marshals, noting that this is a method which has worked well at previous events.  

  

Councillor Ottino sought clarity on whether the Sub-Committee should be considering traffic management and crowd dispersal plans when making their decision. The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (ET) confirmed that the dispersal policy is relevant and is discussed at SAG. The Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer also noted that TVP and the SAG have agreed on the proposed plans regarding these matters.  

  

Councillor Ottino queried whether the Sub-Committee should also be considering the clear up plans following the event, to which the Legal Adviser noted a link to public nuisance, which is a licensing objective, but reminded the member that the applicant had already provided information regarding this. 

  

Councillor Ottino referenced historic issues with bonfires and asked whether wet weather plans had been considered. Ms. Ward explained, in relation to crowd dispersal, that they are in the process of finalising relevant plans and have mapped the site, walked it, and assessed risk areas such as the pond. The Sub-Committee also heard about lighting and marshals which will be used to manage this. Ms. Ward assured members that crowds would be dispersed towards the Park & Ride locations and that no alcohol would be allowed to enter or leave the event space. In regards wet weather, it was noted that the site location links to a tarmacked road which will be used stallholders’ entry, but that no driving would be permitted within the event space after setting up is complete. 

  

The Chair noted that any further details on these matters were not relevant to the discussions of the Sub-Committee.  

  

Councillor Muddiman thanked the applicants and sought to confirm that the event would be limited to 1500 attendees, also asking how this would be controlled. Ms. Ward confirmed this and noted that clickers would be used to monitor numbers, in line with evacuation plans. Councillor Muddiman sought further clarity on the exit routes. 

  

Edward Davis, the Environmental Health Officer, joined the meeting.  

  

The Legal Adviser sought clarification on whether the exit areas would be lit up in the dark to which Ms. Ward detailed plans to use battery operated flood lights and stewards to keep people on the correct paths. 

  

The Chair reminded the Sub-Committee that the SAG would also assess these matters and raise concerns if necessary.  

  

Councillor Ottino asked whether readmittance would be permitted, and if so, how would drugs and alcohol be managed. Ms. Ward noted that readmittance would not be permitted but this is under consideration and assured members that no one would be allowed to walk in and out with alcohol as this will be monitored on the gates. Mr. King added that at previous festivals they have used wristbands with barcodes linked to an app to monitor number. He explained that this enables greater assessment of safety considerations and noted that bag searches would be conducted as necessary. 

  

Councillor Ottino requested the view of the Police on this matter.  

  

The Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer noted that drug and alcohol consumption is an inherent issue with most festivals held in parks but explained that the SAG would discuss and impose any relevant conditions through a robust policy. The officer also noted his understanding that so far, all necessary steps and conditions had been achieved.  

  

The Environmental Health Officer noted that some residents had initially raised objections but had not attended the meeting to express these and had since dropped the objections. The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (ET) confirmed that the conditions to the licence outlined on pages 94 and 95 of the report had been agreed with Environmental Health.  

 

Mr. King, Mr. Withers, Ms. Hone, Ms. Ward, the Senior Licensing Compliance Officer, the Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer, and the Environmental Health Officer left the meeting to allow the Sub-Committee to reach a decision. 

The Sub-Committee considered: 

· That applications do not reach the SAG if they are not considered sufficiently robust; this application had.  

· That the licence application was for an annual festival, but future festivals could be reviewed if complaints were made after the first event, or any incidents occurred.   

· That the applicants had demonstrated hard work to reach the conditions required for the licence.  

· That the applicants had worked closely and made efforts to communicate well with local residents, resulting in objections being dropped. 

· That Ms. Ward’s history and representation seemed credible.  

 

Mr. King, Mr. Withers, Ms. Hone, Ms. Ward, the Senior Licensing Compliance Officer, the Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer, and the Environmental Health Officer rejoined the meeting. 
  

The Chair commended Ms. Ward’s application and representation to the Sub-Committee and commented on the importance of supporting the arts and culture industry, therefore expressing his support for this festival.  

 
The Chair delivered the Sub-Committee’s decision.

The Sub-Committee resolved to: 

· Grant the licence in accordance with the application and conditions enclosed.  

The Legal Adviser clarified that the licence was granted with the additional conditions from both Thames Valley Police, and Environmental Health, as previously agreed.  

 

Mr. King, Mr. Withers, Ms. Hone and Ms. Ward thanked the Sub-Committee.

Mr. King, Mr. Withers, Ms. Hone and Ms. Ward left the meeting. 

The Chair invited the Sub-Committee to take a break for five minutes.  

The meeting resumed.  

  

</AI6>

<AI7>

33. Uni Food and Wine - Application to review a Premises Licence 

Russell Sharland, Trading Standards Officer, Emilia Wotherspoon, Trading Standards Officer, Simon Mitchell, Trading Standards Officer, and the respondent, Mr. Avtar Singh Lalpurwal and his son joined the meeting.  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (RM) rejoined the meeting. 

  

The Chair invited the Sub-Committee, officers, and attendees to introduce themselves.  

  

Councillor Muddiman reminded the Sub-Committee that the premises in question lies within her ward but clarified that she had received no presentations regarding this, nor engaged in any communication regarding the application.  

  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (ET) presented the report, notifying members that the Licensing Sub-Committee Hearing is convened to determine an application submitted by Oxfordshire County Council Trading Standards for a review of the Premises Licence in respect of Uni Food & Wine, 19 Park End Street, Oxford. The Sub-Committee understood that the review is required following enforcement actions being taken by Trading Standards Officers in relation to breaches and offences involving tobacco and vape sales, and with breaches of the premises licence issued under the Licensing Act 2003. Relevant evidence is enclosed in appendix 1 and the current premises is enclosed in appendix 2.  

  

The Sub-Committee heard that the premises licence currently permits the following licensable activities: 

· Sale of Alcohol (off sales only): Sunday to Saturday: 08:00 hours to 23:00 hours 

 

The Sub-Committee were informed that representations supporting the review were received from the Licensing Authority, Thames Valley Police, and the NHS (public Health), as enclosed in appendixes 3-6. The representations focus on concerns of how the premises licence holder is unable to uphold the licensing objectives of the prevention of crime and disorder and the prevention of public nuisance and public safety. A map detailing the applicant’s premises, and the surrounding area enclosed in appendix 7.  

  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (ET) reminded the Sub-Committee of its responsibilities under the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 and the Human Rights Act, noting that: 

· The Sub-Committee must consider a fair balance between the interests of the applicant and the rights of local residents. Any decision taken by the Sub-Committee must be necessary and proportionate to the objectives being pursued.  

· Whenever a decision is made under the Licensing Act 2003, members have a duty to act with a view to promoting the licensing objectives. 

· When considering any representations, only those issues relating to the four licensing objectives should be considered and appropriate weight given to the importance and relevance of each representation. 

· In making its decision, the Sub-Committee must also have regard to the Home Office statutory guidance issued under section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003 and the Council’s own Statement of Licensing Policy which are enclosed within the report. 

  

The Sub-Committee were also reminded that they must make one of the following decisions which they consider to be appropriate for the promotion of the licensing objectives: 

· To modify the conditions of the licence 

· To exclude a licensable activity from the scope of the licence 

· To remove the designated premises supervisor 

· To suspend the licence for a period not exceeding six months 

· To revoke the licence 

The Sub-Committee understood that it may also grant the licence subject to different conditions for different parts of the premises or the different licensable activities. 

  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (ET) reminded the Sub-Committee that the applicant, premises licence holder, or persons making representations have the right of appeal against the decision made.  

  

Trading Standards Officer (RS) summarised the review and why it had been brought to the Sub-Committee. The evidence which breached the licensing objectives was detailed alongside a summary of the alleged criminal offences being considered at the Magistrates Court. The Sub-Committee was reminded that their role is not to determine guilt or innocence in respect of any criminal charges, but to consider whether there have been breaches of the licensing objectives linked to the premises licence in question. 

 

The Trading Standards Officer (RS) described in detail the evidence relating to the review of the premises licence for Uni Food and Wine, as detailed in the report: 

· Presence of illegal Snus (oral tobacco).  

· Illegal alcohol sold to minors.  

· Failure to install a panic alarm. 

· Failure to maintain necessary paperwork and records. 

· Failure to make CCTV available on request. 

· Failure to respond to written and verbal warnings. 

  

The Trading Standards Officer (RS) also listed the repeated visits which had been paid by officers and police to the premises since 2015 and the lack of improvements made by the licence owner following each visit, despite offers of help from officers.  

  

The Trading Standards Officer (RS) recommended that the Sub-Committee revoke the premises licence based on the evidence within the review and the pattern of insufficient behaviour.  

  

The Chair thanked the Trading Standards Officer for his representation and comprehensive report and invited Mr. Lalpurwal to address the Sub-Committee.  

  

Mr. Lalpurwal notified the Sub-Committee that his son was present to provide language support throughout his representation. In regards the nicotine found within his premises, he explained that he was unaware of the law around nicotine products and could therefore not be sure that he was selling legal products. The Sub-Committee heard details of the cash and carry suppliers he frequents and the trust he places in the legality of their products. Mr. Lalpurwal also emphasised his need to make a profit in the context of rising prices.  

  

The Chair reminded Mr. Lalpurwal to focus on the facts within the report. 

  

Mr. Lalpurwal apologised for the breaches to licence conditions and acknowledged the Trading Standards Officers who offered him language support. The Sub-Committee also learned that Mr. Lalpurwal owns other businesses premises for which he often stores stock in the Uni Food and Wine shop before transporting it to the correct premises. In regards alcohol sales, Mr. Lalpurwal explained that for religious reasons, he does not consume alcohol or tobacco and has not done so for 9 years. 

  

Mr. Lalpurwal requested the trust of the Sub-Committee in believing that he had not intentionally sold alcohol to underage persons and acknowledged that his failure to follow rules around CCTV does not help his case. In regards the requirement for a panic alarm, the Sub-Committee were informed that a booking had now been made to have a panic system fitted at a cost of £470 next week. Mr. Lalpurwal concluded by emphasising that he was unsure of the legal requirement around nicotine products in the UK but has now learnt this and applies it.  

  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (RM) informed the Sub-Committee that Mr. Lalpurwal has been responsible for the premises since 2013 but has displayed repeated breaches of the conditions attached to the premises licence, most importantly relating to the strength of alcohol on sale. The Licensing Authority has engaged with the premises and other responsible authorities to address these matters, but no resolution was found, and further complaints from members of the public were received. The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (RM) recommended that the premises licence be revoked.  

  

The Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer detailed to the Sub-Committee that the premises has been a sporadic issue in relation to antisocial behaviour and has previously failed one test purchase and illegally sold alcohol to underage persons on many occasions. The Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer therefore recommended that the premises licence be revoked on the basis that he believed a suspension would not sufficiently address the issues.  

  

The Principal Lead Officer for the Business Regulation Team described instances of persistent non-compliance regarding over stocking and cleaning of the premises, including a mouse infestation. Whilst the mouse infestation was dealt with, members were informed that overstocking has since been an on-going issue despite repeated advice to the premises owner. Due to the need to escalate actions over time, the Principal Lead Officer for the Business Regulation Team also recommended that the premises licence be revoked. 

  

The Sub-Committee had no questions.

  

The Chair invited the Mr. Lalpurwal to make any final representations.  

  

Mr. Lalpurwal’s son informed the Sub-Committee that his father is uneducated and unable to study the legalities of compliance, also noting that he has trusted the word of the sellers he has worked with over long periods. He expressed frustration that Trading Standards Officers have not acted against the larger suppliers of the illegal items, but did acknowledge the issue of underage sales at the Uni Food and Wine premises. He noted that proxy sales are a big problem in Oxford.  

  

The Chair invited the applicant to make any final representations.  

  

The Trading Standards Officer (RS) expressed support for small businesses alongside his responsibility to protect the public and not offer commercial advantages to other businesses who do or not follow the law. The Sub-Committee were reminded of the details and extremity of the breaches of the licence conditions relating to Uni Food and Wine shop. 

  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer (ET) informed the Sub-Committee that during the process of applying for a premises licence, Mr. Lalpurwal would have been required to complete training relating to the law around alcohol sales and therefore should understand compliance measures.  

  

The Trading Standards Officers, both Senior Licensing Compliance Officers, the Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer, the Principal Lead Officer for the Business Regulation Team, and Mr. Lalpurwal and his son left the meeting to allow the Sub-Committee to reach a decision.  

  

The Sub-Committee considered: 

· That there had been a repeated failure to comply with licensing conditions despite advice and guidance over a long period of time. 

· That Mr. Lalpurwal had been aware he was breaching the premises licence conditions and breaking the law.  

· The implications of revoking the premises licence: Mr. Lalpurwal would be able to continue trading products that did not include alcohol.  

· That Mr. Lalpurwal is currently subject to prosecution proceedings and his personal licence may also be removed at a later date via the Courts. 

· That the premises is linked to issues of anti-social behaviour according to the Police.

· That the premises has breached licensing objectives relating to the protection of children, the prevention of crime, and the prevention of public nuisance. 

· That a suspension of the premises licence would likely not be sufficient for addressing the issues. 

  

The Trading Standards Officers, both Senior Licensing Compliance Officers, the Thames Valley Police Licensing Officer, the Principal Lead Officer for the Business Regulation Team, and Mr. Lalpurwal and his son rejoined the meeting.  

 The Chair delivered the Sub-Committee’s decision.  

The Sub-Committee resolved to: 

· Revoke the premises licence. 

    

The Chair explained that this decision was based on the repeated failure to uphold licensing objectives. 

  

The Chair informed Mr Lalpurwal of his right to appeal the decision to the Magistrates Court within 21 days of receiving the decision notice.  

The Trading Standards Officers, Mr. Lalpurwal and his son left the meeting.  

</AI7>

<AI8>

34. Minutes 

The Sub-Committee resolved to approve the minutes of the meeting on 30 September 2024 as a true and accurate record.  
</AI8>

<AI9>

35. Dates of Future Meetings 

The Sub-Committee noted the dates of future meetings.   
</AI9>
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